QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
28th October, 2002

Meeting commenced:
2.10 p.m.
"
ended:
4.35 p.m.

PRESENT:
Councillor Dawson - in the Chair


Councillors E. Burgoyne, Garrido, Hincks, J. Holt, Jolley, Kean, Memory and Morris
51.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Boyd and Dobbs.

52.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 23rd September, 2002, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

53.
ACTION SHEET

Submitted the action sheet arising from the meeting of the Committee held on 23rd September, 2002.


RESOLVED:
THAT the action sheet arising from the meeting held on 23rd September, 2002, be noted.

54.
SICKNESS ABSENCE

Russell Bernstein reported that it was proposed that the agenda for the meeting of the Committee to be held on 23rd December, 2002, would be given solely over to the consideration and evaluation of the City Council’s Sickness Monitoring Scheme.  He added that each Directorate would be invited to the meeting to provide a ten to fifteen minute presentation on how the policy was implemented in their respective Directorates.  The Committee were also informed, that it was intended that the December meeting would include a presentation on Occupational Health Service.  Councillor Joe Kean commented that there was a need to compare the City Council’s performance on sickness with other employers.  Russell Bernstein replied that at the meeting of the Committee to be held on 23rd December, 2002, Members would be provided with data, which detailed the performance of comparable Local Authorities, as well as other public sector and private sector employers.


Councillor Jim Dawson commented that the Committee needed to be provided with realistic five and ten year targets from respective Directorates, with regard to reducing sickness levels.


Councillor Eric Burgoyne asked whether it was possible for the Committee to be provided with an analysis of sickness levels for City Council employees during the period of industrial action in July, 2002.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the meeting of the Committee to be held on 23rd December, 2002, be given over solely to consider the following issues:-

· the evaluation of individual Directorates’ performance in terms of days lost to sickness, their experiences in terms of introducing the City Council’s Attendance Management Policy, together with their proposals and targets with regard to ensuring the continued improvement in terms of sickness levels.

· a presentation by the Director of Personnel and Performance, with regard to the operation and performance of the Occupational Health and Counselling Service.




(2) THAT the Director of Personnel and Performance be requested to submit at the meeting detailed in (1) above, data from comparable Local Authorities, and other employees in both the public and private sector with regard to sickness absence.

55.
FUTURE WORK OF THE COMMITTEE

Submitted the Committee’s workplan for 2002/03.


Councillor Margaret Morris suggested that there was a possible need for arrangements to be made for the Committee to visit appropriate Directorates so as to enable them to be given with an overview and understanding of particular activities which fell within their scrutiny remit.


Councillor Eric Burgoyne made reference to the City Council’s proposal to introduce a service enabling people to register their partners.  He continued by saying he was under the impression that a report on this matter was due to come to the Committee, but as yet had not done so.


Councillor Eric Burgoyne also commented that the monitoring of the performance of the City Council’s other Scrutiny Committees fell within the terms of reference of this Committee, and suggested that there was a need to build this into the workplan.


The Committee were also advised that the possible area of their future activity could be the valuation and performance of the City Council’s activities against the key Best Value Performance Indicators, particularly when these fell in the lower quartile. 


AGREED:
THAT the workplan for the Committee 2002/03 be noted and that the following issues be incorporated within it:-

· Proposed City Council’s service for the registration of partners

· Evaluation of performance of the City Council against the Best Value Performance Indicators, particularly when this falls within the lower quartile.

56.
MERGER OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE AND PERSONNEL 

SERVICES DIRECTORATES - UPDATE


The Committee received a presentation from the Chief Executive and the Director of Personnel and Performance, together with Councillor Maureen Lea, the Lead Member for Personnel and Performance, with regard to the merger of the former Chief Executive and Personnel Services Directorates, and the benefits to the City Council which had been achieved through this.  The Chief Executive reported that the new structures proposed by the merger were all now in place and the resulting benefits to the City Council were now being realised.


Councillor Jim Dawson said the Committee would appreciate if documentary evidence could be provided detailing the benefits and impact of the merger.


Councillor Joe Holt asked what was the cost of the merger.  The Director of Personnel and Performance replied that with regard to the Personnel and Performance and Communication Sections of the Chief Executive Directorate, there had been no additional costs.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the update provided by the Chief Executive, the Director of Personnel and Performance and the Lead Member for Personnel and Performance be noted.




(2) THAT the Chief Executive and the Director of Personnel and Performance be requested to report to either the March or April 2003, meeting of the Committee, to provide a further update on the implementation of the merger, together with documentary evidence with regard to its objectives being met.

57.
CENTRE OF EXCELLENCE WORK PROGRAMME

The Committee received a presentation from David Horsler and Fola Agbalaya, of the Chief Executive (Personnel and Performance) Directorate, with regard to the City Council’s Centre of Excellence for Change Management.  The presentation indicated that the Centre of Excellence came out of the City of Salford’s pathfinder bid in March, 2001, and was aimed to act as an interface between the Authorities work in e-government and the rest of the organisation.  The Committee were reminded that the Centre was based within the Salford Civic Centre Complex, and provided training on change leadership for managers across the Authority focusing on the following key modules:-

· Strategic thinking organisational culture and change

· Leadership 

· Developing effective partnerships

· Managing responsive public services

Councillor Eric Burgoyne asked whether there was any evidence of those Directorates which had shown an interest in the change leadership programme, had incorporated these in their working practices, and whether this had made an impact on performance.

AGREED:
THAT David Horsler and Fola Agbalaya be thanked for their interesting and informative presentation, the contents of which were noted.

58.
BEST VALUE REVIEWS OF FINANCIAL SUPPORT GROUP (FSG)/SAP AND INTERNAL SUPPORT SERVICES UNIT - UPDATE

The Director of Corporate Services submitted a report indicating that his Directorate had agreed to undertake Best Value Reviews of Financial Support Group/SAP and Central Support Services Team between September, 2002 and June, 2003.  The report went on to say that since this decision had been taken the Corporate Services Directorate, in conjunction with the Director of Personnel and Performance and the Director of Development Services was making investigations with regard to the advantages and disadvantages of some kind of partnering arrangement for the delivery of respective services of those Directorates.  The Committee were informed that the Manchester Business School had now been commissioned to provide independent research on models the Authority may wish to consider, which would inform the business case decision about whether the City Council proceeded to invite expressions of interest for strategic partnership which would be submitted to the meeting of Cabinet in December, 2002.


Councillor Jim Dawson suggested that there was a need for the Committee to have an input into the business case decision, about whether to proceed to invite expressions of interest for a strategic partnership, before the submission of the proposed report to Cabinet.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

59.
REVIEW OF MOBILE PHONES CRITERIA

The Director of Personnel and Performance submitted a report providing an outline of the research undertaken to establish the current practices and criteria in place in relation to the issuing of mobile phones within the respective Directorates of the City Council, together with recommendations with regard to the future development of the standard criteria and guidelines for the issuing and use of mobile phones to members of staff across the Authority, which were summarised as follows:-

· Senior Officers who need to be contactable at all times and/or in the case of emergencies

· Officers who frequently work away from or in between various Council Offices and need to be contactable

· Officers who work frequently outside normal office hours

· Officers who require a mobile phone in relation to personal safety issues

· The need to ensure services are maintained to customer where urgent or emergency situations arise, for which immediate action or advice is required


Councillor Karen Garrido insisted that there was a need for each Directorate to undertake an audit as to which members of staff mobile phones had been issued, and to examine whenever possible, rather than single phones being issued to individual members of staff, a pooled system could be introduced.  She continued by suggesting that a monitorium be placed on the issuing of all mobile phones, until such reviews as proposed by the report, were undertaken.


Councillor Margaret Morris commented that many of the proposed criteria as detailed in paragraph 7.2 of the report could be achieved to the use of pooled phones.


Councillor Jim Dawson said there was a need to ensure that the numbers for all mobile phones issued to individual members of staff were available on the City Council’s Intranet site.


AGREED:
(1) THAT approval in principle be given to the report now submitted together with the recommendations with regard to the proposed guidelines and criteria for the issuing of mobile phones as detailed therein; and that it be submitted to the City Council’s Cabinet for consideration.




(2) THAT as part of the report detailed in (1) above the Cabinet also be requested to consider the publication on the City Council’s Intranet, of all numbers of mobile phones issued to employees.

60.
IDENTIFICATION OF THE COST OF BEST VALUE

The Director of Personnel and Performance submitted a report detailing the methodology of a costing exercise which was to be undertaken, and aimed at identifying the indicative cost of best value during the financial year 2001/02.  It was indicated that the results of this exercise would be reported back to the Committee in December, 2002.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report together, with the model detailed therein for identifying the cost of best value, be noted.
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